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ANNUAL TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

Town Hall Council Chambers 

Zoom # 879 9251 9603 

May 16, 2022, Monday 

 

Present:    Arthur Mathews, President 

    Michael Molisse, Vice President 

    John Abbott, Councilor 

    Lisa Belmarsh, Councilor 

    Pascale Burga, Councilor   

Kenneth DiFazio, Councilor 

Fred Happel, Councilor 

Christopher Heffernan, Councilor 

Maureen Kiely, Councilor 

Greg Shanahan, Councilor 

 

Absent:    Gary MacDougall, Councilor 

            

Also Present:   Kathleen Deree, Town Clerk 

    Robert Hedlund, Mayor 

    Ted Langill, Chief of Staff 

     

        

Recording Secretary:   Mary Barker 

 

President Mathews called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM. After the Pledge of Allegiance, Town Clerk 

Kathleen Deree called the roll, with one absent. President Mathews reported that Councilor MacDougall 

was absent because of a prior work commitment. He acknowledged the Department Heads and School 

employees present.  

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

Council President Mathews opened the Annual Town Meeting with remarks:  

 

Good evening and thank you for joining us this evening at the Annual Town Meeting. 

 

This meeting is historically held at the Abigail Adams Auditorium and the town scholarships are awarded 

at the onset of the meeting. Due to COVID 19, the Annual Town Meeting has been held remotely via 

ZOOM, for the past two years. Abigail Adams Auditorium cannot support a ZOOM platform. 

 

Since we want to ensure that the public is able to readily comment on the budget, we have changed the 

venue to Council Chambers-- which is both in person and via ZOOM.  Due to space limitations, we are 

unable to accommodate the Scholarship Awards Ceremony.  

 

The Scholarship Awards Ceremony will take place on Tuesday, May 31st at 6:30 PM at the Tuft’s Library 

in room 138. 

 

Vice President Molisse motioned to take REPORTS OF COMMITTEES out of order and was seconded 

by Councilor Kiely. Unanimously voted.  
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REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 

 

Budget/Management Committee- Chair Michael Molisse 

Councilor Molisse reported that the Budget/Management Committee met on May 9, 2022 to consider the 

following measure: 

 

22 102- Appointment Board of Health Gary Peters 

This measure was referred to the Ordinance Committee on May 2, 2022. The committee met on May 11, 

2022 and voted to forward the measure to the full Town Council with a recommendation for favorable 

action. Mr. Peters was invited to the table to review his interest and qualifications.  

 

On behalf of the Ordinance Committee, Councilor DiFazio motioned to approve measure 22 102; that the 

Town of Weymouth, in accordance with Section 2-10 of the Town Charter, appoint Gary Peters of 34 

Bluff Road to the Board of Health for a term to expire on June 30, 2025. This is to fill the vacancy created 

by the resignation of Peter Butler. Councilor Burga seconded the motion. Councilor Kiely arrived, 7:37 

PM. Unanimously voted, 9-0. 

 

The meeting reverted to the order of business.  

 

OVERVIEW OF LEGISLATIVE ACTIVITIES-Fiscal Year 2022- Town Council President Arthur 

Mathews 

 

President Mathews addressed those present: 

 

President Mathews’ 

Speech for the Annual Meeting, Monday 16 May 2022 at 7:30PM 

 

Pursuant to Section 6-6 of the Town Charter, the Town Council President shall deliver an update on the 

legislative activities of the Council, for fiscal 2022, which commenced on July 1, 2021. 

 

The Town Council has held a total of 57 meetings thus far for fiscal year 2022.  This includes regularly 

scheduled 37 Town Council Meetings, 2 Special Town Council Meetings, and 18 meetings of the 12 

committees under the Council’s jurisdiction.   

    

As the legislative branch of government, the Town Council is responsible for approving measures, new 

appointments and reappointments, town ordinances, and the operating budget for the town, as submitted 

by Mayor Hedlund. Over the course of this fiscal year, the council approved 10 appointments, and 30 

reappointments.   

 

The Council, in deliberating the budget, and pursuant to the town charter, cannot increase, but can only 

reduce the budget. 

 

Serving as President of the Town Council is an extreme privilege.  I am honored by my colleagues’ trust 

in me to lead this esteemed body for a second consecutive term. 

 

In addition to the measures the Mayor presents in his proposed FY23 budget tonight, I would also like to 

take a moment to highlight actions taken by the Town Council in fiscal 2022: 

 

• Approved CPC funding for the Conceptual Design services for Iron Hill Park 

• Free Cash measures of more than $5 million for: 

o Fire Department Overtime- to cover personnel during illness, vacations, etc.  
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o $2.7 million into the Stabilization Fund 

o $500,000 to mitigate some of the impact in settling the 6 Collective Bargaining 

Agreements expiring next month 

o $250,000 to complete the Smelt Brook Park walkway with seating, lighting, interpretive 

panels and landscaping 

o $140,000 to complete the final phase of the Wharf Street remediation  

o $71,636 to replace IT Network Switches to upgrade aging technology infrastructure 

 

• The Council also approved Reserve Fund or Stabilization Transfers for the following: 

o $70,000 for conceptual design services for both Beal’s Park in N. Weymouth and Iron 

Hill Park in E. Weymouth 

o $50,000 in reserve for Insurance Expenses 

o $9500 to supplement Wey-Bra Park Funding- the costs to administer Pond Meadow 

Park, which are shared with Braintree 

 

• The Council also voted favorably to invest over $6 million in road and sidewalk repairs, and is in 

the process of accepting 6 private ways as public ways, to the benefit of the residents and these 

will favorably impact the Town’s Chapter 90 funding.  

 

In other measures the Town Council voted to: 

 

• increase the COLA base for Weymouth’s retirees - this is the first such increase since 1988.  

• Approve early voting hours for the November 2021 Election, and a Re-precincting Plan based on 

census results. 

• Approve traffic-calming measures and adjusted parking restrictions at the request of residents 

• Reconsidered amendments to zoning ordinances affecting funeral homes and the Billboard 

Overlay District, in response to Citizens Petitions 

 

The Council will shortly consider a utility petition from National Grid to replace aging infrastructure on 

Summer Street.  

 

I would like extend my sincere appreciation to my fellow Councilors, the employees of the Council and 

Clerk’s Offices, Mayor Robert Hedlund, his Administration, and the School Department for their ongoing 

efforts. 

 

Additionally, I would like to extend my appreciation to the residents of the Town of Weymouth, who by 

their valuable input during public hearings have brought to light important issues, and have illustrated 

the true definition of democracy. The Council appreciates your participation in local government. 

 

The next order of business on our agenda are the public hearings for the fiscal year 2023 budget, I would 

like to recognize Vice President Michael Molisse who will proceed with our agenda. 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS  

 

22 066- Annual Appropriation- General Government  

 

22 067- Annual Appropriation – Sewer Enterprise Fund 

 

22 068- Sewer Retained Earnings – Pump Station Improvements 
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22 069- Sewer Retained Earnings – Infrastructure Improvements 

 

22 070- Sewer Retained Earnings – Capital Equipment 

 

22 071- Annual Appropriation – Water Enterprise Fund 

 

22 072- Water Retained Earnings – Water Treatment Plant Improvements 

 

22 073- Water Retained Earnings – Water Main Improvements 

 

22 074- Water Retained Earnings – Capital Equipment 

 

22 075- Annual Appropriation – CPC 

 

22 076- Facilities and Fields Enterprise 

 

22 077- Annual Authorization – Revolving Accounts  

 

22 078- Annual Authorization – Gift Accounts  

 

22 079- FY22 Snow Removal Deficit 

 

22 080- Free Cash for EPEB Fund Contribution 

 

22 081- Free Cash for Park Maintenance 

 

22 082- Free Cash for WPS Curriculum 

 

22 083- Free Cash for WHS Planetarium Upgrades 

 

22 084- Free Cash for WPS Passenger Vans 

 

22 085- Free Cash for WPS WHS Security Cameras 

 

22 086- Free Cash for WHS CTE Equipment 

 

22 087- Free Cash for WPS Music Instruments 

 

22 088- Free Cash for DPW Front-Line Truck 

 

22 089- Free Cash for DPW Refurbish Heavy Equipment 

 

22 090- Free Cash for Recreation Passenger Vans 

 

22 091- Free Cash for Path Lighting at Weston Park 

 

22 092- Free Cash for Senior Center Improvements 

 

22 093- Free Cash for WFD Protective Bunker Gear 

 

22 094- Free Cash for Upgrading Fire Alarm Communications 
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22 095- Free Cash for WFD Station Generator 

 

22 096- Free Cash for WFD Dispatch Software 

 

22 097- Free Cash for WPD Police Cruisers 

 

22 098- Free Cash for WPD Replacement of Tasers  

 

Capital Improvement Plan for Years 2023-2027 

 

Vice President Molisse motioned to open the public hearing on measures 22 066 through 22 098 and the 

Capital Improvement Plan, and was seconded by Councilor Kiely. Unanimously voted.  

      
State of the Town- Mayor Robert Hedlund  

Mayor Robert Hedlund made an address. This is the first year in chambers instead of Abigail Adams 

Auditorium. He reported that he often watches the state of the union which is sometimes subject to 

hyperbole. As the town celebrates its 400th anniversary, he proclaimed the state of the town is excellent. 

He presented an overview;  

 
Simply put, he added, people want to live, raise their families and invest in businesses in Weymouth.  
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The town weathered the recovey by managing spending while conserving jobs during the pandemic.  

 
The town has been grappling with the Fort Point Seawall issue for many years. It was delayed while 

obtaining signoffs from the neighbors. They are working on grant applications. The Grants Manager, 

Leilani Dalpe has been very busy working with the Mayor’s office getting the grant applications 

completed.  
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Mayor Hedlund thanked several departments for their coordination on this project. It has been identified 

as a project for 40 years. There was much grassroots effort that brought this to fruition. 
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Mayor Hedlund added his own perspective, as a cyclist, on the condition of the roads. He is working to 

accelerate the street acceptance program and get more of the unaccepted roadways on the town books and 

counted towards Chapter 90 funding. He urged patience with the process; DPW has been doing a great 

job. He pointed out that the SafeStreets Program is taken into account when reviewing streets for 

acceptance and commended the Planning Department for their input. 
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The town has been fortunate to not have to implement water bans. Since the Consent Order, conservation 

measures and leak detection programs were implemented. Water loss is a big problem at the air base. 

Looking ahead to when the buildout of the base becomes a reality means the town could potentially look 

to the MWRA for a water source to meet the increased demands, although in the enabling legislation, the 

developer is responsible for identifying a water source for the buildout. Hooking up to MWRA will 

enable Weymouth to complete infrastructure work, and possibly have the connection fee waived. Another 

benefit would be quality drinking water free of PFAS contimants. The only detriment identified would be 

the cost to ratepayers. More information will be provided once the data from Environmental Partners has 

been dissemintated to see if it makes sense for the town to consider the option. It will not be pursued with 

the intention of subsidizing Union Point; the master developer would be responsible for their portion of 

infrastructure, to service Union Point.  

 

He noted the water department continues to seek water losses and a more accurate metering system (with 

ARPA funding) and partnering with business partners to continue conservation efforts.  
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The mayor thanked the school committee members present, and the school superintendent, Ted Langill 

and the School Building Committee members. This is the most significant capital project the town has 

undertaken. Construction is currently below budget.  

 

 

 

 
 

Mayor Hedlund pointed out the amenities Weymouth provides compared to other communities with 

higher tax rates, such as trash pickup and nice playing fields. Weymouth, unlike their neighbors, lowered 

the tax rate.  He turned the budget presentation over to Chief of Staff Langill.  

 

Presentation of the Fiscal Year 2023 Budget Robert Hedlund / Chief of Staff Ted Langill 

Chief of Staff Langill provided a slide presentation with details on this budget:  
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Mr. Langill pointed out that that the operating budget is approximately 3.6% over the current year. Tax 

levy is up by 4.4% and local receipts are up about 2.3% and state aid is up by 2.1%, using House Budget 

numbers. Chapman School Debt Exclusion saved the town $1 million. $300,000 of the operating budget 

uses ARPA funds. The administration has held to limiting use of one-time funding for recurring costs; 

however, they are confident these costs can be sustained going forward. Motor vehicle revenue is 

increasing by 2%, meals tax by 10%. Overall, it’s a 3.7% increase from this year. Budget growth is back 

on track after the COVID year. It’s in recovery mode. This year and the year before COVID, it was in the 

mid-3% range. Sewer Enterprise is increasing 1.1% and Water Enterprise by 2.9%. Between the two, 

ratepayers should see about a 2% increase in rates. FY23 Annual Appropriation includes Community 

Preservation, which is increasing significantly- revenue was higher than anticipated and the state match 

was about 39% match of the surcharge. Facilities and Fields include revenue and maintaining the turf 

fields. The enterprise was created to dedicate the revenue towards the maintenance of the investment 

made for fields.  

 

Several of the collective bargaining agreements have not been settled yet, so a measure was submitted for 

a reserve fund for settlement mitigation. State assessments are not as bad as other years. The reserve fund 

was decreased to balance the budget, but should still be sufficient to fund any unforeseen events. 

Nonunion employees received a 3% increase, as well as restoring steps withheld during the COVID 

budget. Insurance was set up separate from the Mayor’s budget in order to be better able to track the 

costs. The administration is reviewing debt service; with interest rates increasing, there may be some 

additional borrowing before the end of the year.  

 

The school budget request was fully funded; a 9% increase (45% of the town budget increase), plus 

COVID funding. Any that recur will need to be funded within, or from savings. It is the seventh school 

budget under Mayor Hedlund with increased school funding. He summarized the variances within 

particular budgets. The Town Council’s budget includes funding for a fulltime auditor and a stipend for 

night and weekend meetings. In the Mayor’s office budget, a vacancy was filled, increasing the 

responsibilities, and it includes the Wey-Bra Board (Pond Meadow Park) salary and a flood control 

maintenance line. A position that Comcast previously offset is being reduced and absorbed in the IT 

budget. Three Department Head salaries were adjusted to balance pay equity the administration inherited. 

In the Asset Management budget, a new position was created in collaboration with the school department 

to protect the investment and generate revenue from the new Chapman auditorium. In the Human 

Resources budget, a paid internship program was created. In Licensing & Inspections, a part time position 

was moved to fulltime and the administrative assistant position upgraded. The Town Clerk budget 

includes a public records portal system and a new dog license program. The Parks & Recreation 

Department is decreasing; the new enterprise fund will offset two of the positions within the department. 

Youth & Family Services includes a new Teen Center Coordinator position and is one of the Department 

Head salaries adjusted for equity. Elder Services includes increased transportation services and a case 

manager position; both offset by grant funding. Police budget increased to cover overtime, created a new 

Mental Health/Jail Diversion Clinician position funded by ARPA over the next five years and offset the 

dispatchers with funding from SS Health. Fire Department budget increased for overtime; the spike in 

overtime may be associated with COVID and the opening of Station Two. He then reviewed the ARPA 

funding and the remaining measures. The town has through 2024 to obligate the money and through 2026 

to spend it. there are many projects and a lot of sources to decide to spend the money. A survey was sent 

to residents and the results were disseminated.  
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Mr. Langill continued and stated that projects were funded or committed to fund and he reviewed those. 

He then provided a brief overview of the several other measures submitted with the budget, in free cash 

measures. 

 

More information is available on the town website, including the Capital Improvement Plan.  

 

President Mathews asked if there were comments from the public, to which there were the following 

responses: 

 

Beth Hogan, (no address given) addressed the White Oaks Development on Washington Street Route 

53, a privately owned, mixed use development that impacts Weymouth’s budgets. Numerous trees were 

taken down and a mess left behind. Council President Mathews thanked her for her comments. The BZA 

and Conservation Commission have held hearings. Mayor Hedlund asked her to leave her name and 

number and he will have her comments addressed with the appropriate departments.  

 

Ed Cowen, 56 Wilson Ave.- stated that it is important for all to work together. He respected the work of 

the administration and is proud to live in the town.  
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Elizabeth Foster-Nolan 54 House Rock Road- commends all department heads, Ted and the Mayor, for 

a thoughtful process after difficult years. The open door policy for ARPA funding and what the 

community wants has been very helpful. She is thrilled to see a mental health diversion clinician in 

police- this is another way to support them. She urged they do what can to support them more in this area. 

Elder Services and Youth & Family Services deserve what they get and more.  She noted the School 

department also for the thoughtful process. The community needs to understand the thought process. She 

supports it fully. It’s what Weymouth needs and deserves.  

 

Councilor DiFazio pointed out that success doesn’t equal revenue. He had a few questions:  

1. Fields and retained earnings in those accounts- when they were first installed it was estimated 

with a lifespan of ten years. Will meet that number needed for replacement?  

 

Steve Reilly responded that the enterprise fund is new with the intent to tap for replacements. 

They have addressed the maintenance aggressively, and Legion Field and the high school fields 

are already several years into them and they are wearing well. The intent when they were done 

may not have been to fully fund replacement, but to at least be in a better position to contribute to 

fund them. Without knowing when the fields will need to be replaced, they should be in a solid 

position.  

 

2. Does the town expect to use ARPA funds for the construction of Tide Mill sewer project? Several 

constituents have asked him.  

 

Mayor Hedlund responded that they haven’t gotten that far in the discussion on the project. They 

have to do design and engineering first, and if it meets the parameters, it could be considered for 

funding. Mr. Langill added that everything is open – it is flexible, and there are several sources. 

Bonding may also be a consideration, depending on the price tag and the timing.  

 

3. Quincy put a $15 million bond in their budget to pay their OPEB liability. Why? Weymouth was 

advised as long as they contribute, it will put them in a good position.  

 

Mr. Langill responded that by bonding, it gets rid of the liability, but there is some benefit to 

removing that size liability. It does involve some risk. Mayor Hedlund added that Quincy has the 

luxury of being able to meet their needs with their revenue sources. There is a huge disparity – 

Weymouth got a far bigger bang for their buck than Quincy.  

 

Councilor Burga thanked the town departments/workers for the significant investment in North 

Weymouth through several projects. She recognized that it’s paid for by HCA and ARPA funding and as 

much as don’t like that, they appreciate it. Mayor Hedlund added that there are more parks they haven’t 

been able to upgrade yet. Significant work was done in roads in North Weymouth, without neglecting 

other areas of town and sequenced around utility work.  

 

Councilor Belmarsh commented that the geniality of this year’s budget season and that is a testament to 

the financial stability. She appreciates where we are now. While she wants to endorse Councilor 

DiFazio’s support for infrastructure improvements, she reminded all that ARPA funding is intended to 

cover shortfalls as a result of COVID. Be cognizant of the community’s needs. Without having an auditor 

in place, she reserved the right to submit additional questions to the administration.  

 

Michael Grafton, 38 Morningside Path- reminded that people tend to forget these numbers are much 

higher because of the number of volunteers who put in hundreds of hours. Volunteers add to the budget; if 
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the core is lost, success rates may change. Someone should quantify what we get and what we would lose 

without them.  

 

The Mayor responded that it takes a village. He also thanked the department heads. From state to local 

government, the contrast of a negative caricature is not true in Weymouth, which has civic engagement, 

and people involved in civic associations. He thanked Mr. Grafton for pointing it out. 

 

Danielle Graziano- 430 Ralph Talbot Street- Addressed the staffing shortages- she asked they look at 

supplementing fees to families with disabilities for non-inclusive camps and childcare.  

 

Vice President Molisse motioned to close the public hearing on measures 22 066 through 22 098 and the 

Capital Improvement Plan, and was seconded by Councilor Kiely. Unanimously voted.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

President Mathews thanked all for their attendance. The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Town 

Council is June 6, 2022. At 9:15 PM; there being no further business, Vice President Molisse motioned to 

adjourn the meeting and was seconded by Councilor Kiely. Unanimously voted. 

 

Respectfully Submitted by Mary Barker as Recording Secretary 

 

 

 

Approved by Arthur Mathews as President of the Town Council 

Voted unanimously on 21 June 2022 

 

 

 

     

  


